


Remembering Nandor Balazs (1926-2003)
(full version of contribution to Physics Today)
I first encountered Nandor through his paper with Zipfel, reporting their
discovery that nonclassical interference fringes in phase space would
have interesting consequences for the semiclassical limit of quantum
mechanics. Nandor noticed my paper refining and extending this work on
Wigner functions, and in 1978 invited me to spend a month with him in
Stony Brook - my first trip to the USA. On the way from the airport, he
surprised me by stopping at a store in order to replenish his supply of
mustache wax.

He and Lesley welcomed me into their home – the house that later
burned down, together with the priceless paintings Nandor had brought
from Europe after the second world war. I was privileged to look after
their house and car while they took a weekend break, and repaid this
generous hospitality by failing to prevent the car from sliding in the snow
and crashing against a wall. When I confessed, Nandor’s face remained
eloquently poised between irascibility and his central-European
aristocratic charm, until, fortunately for me, the latter prevailed.

That month’s work resulted in three papers. One, written jointly
with Michael Tabor, who visited for a weekend, showed how to turn a
wide class of classical maps – the simplest chaotic systems – into
quantum maps, thereby providing a simple formalism for studying what
was beginning to be called quantum chaos. The fourth author on that
paper was André Voros, who did not meet Nandor until several years
afterwards, when they began a long and productive collaboration.

In 1983 I met Nandor again, and cheerfully showed him a new
paper, written with Michael Tabor and Joseph Indekeu, on the nonlocal
evolution of phase-space regions representing ensembles of interacting
particles. His face darkened as he quietly reminded me that we had
agreed to explore this subject together after discussing it in 1978. The
only decent response to this inexcusable oversight was to include Nandor
as an author, which we did.

In recent years I was less close to Nandor, but I will not forget our
intense collaboration in those early days, and his fatherly advice and
encouragement.

Michael Berry, September 2003


